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INTRODUCTION

The practice has 9 Partners and 1 Business Partner.  It has a population of 20,771 patients and it has four practice sites:  

· The Health Centre, Bradford on Avon

· St Margaret’s Surgery, Bradford on Avon

· Winsley Health Centre, Winsley

· St Damian’s Surgery, Melksham

The practice mission statement is: 

‘To offer the highest standard of family care to all our patients’

To assist communication with patients the practice has a website www.boamhp.co.uk  which is regularly up-dated.  

A quarterly newsletter is available on the practice website.  It is also available for collection at all practice sites and it is e-mailed direct to those patients who have pressed the ‘sign up for the newsletter’ button on the home screen of the website.

HOW TO CONTACT THE SURGERY

The main telephone number and opening times for each practice site are as follows:

The Health Centre, Bradford on Avon – 01225 866611

	Day
	AM
	PM

	Monday
	08.15 to 13.00
	13.00 to 1800

	Tuesday
	08.15 to 13.00
	13.00 to 1800

	Wednesday
	08.15 to 13.00
	13.00 to 1800

	Thursday
	08.15 to 13.00
	13.00 to 1800

	Friday
	08.15 to 13.00
	13.00 to 1800


St Margaret’s Surgery, Bradford on Avon –01225 866611 via The Health Centre
	Day
	AM
	PM

	Monday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 17.30

	Tuesday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 17.30

	Wednesday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 17.30

	Thursday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 17.30

	Friday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 17.30


Winsley Health Centre, Winsley – 01225 860003

	Day
	AM
	PM

	Monday
	08.30 to 13.00
	14.00 to 18.00

	Tuesday
	08.30 to 13.00
	14.00 to 18.00

	Wednesday
	08.30 to 13.00
	14.00 to 18.00

	Thursday
	08.30 to 13.00
	14.00 to 18.00

	Friday
	08.30 to 13.00
	14.00 to 18.00


St Damian’s Surgery, Melksham – 01225 898490

	Day
	AM
	PM

	Monday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 18.00

	Tuesday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 18.00

	Wednesday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 18.00

	Thursday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 18.00

	Friday
	08.30 to 13.00
	13.00 to 18.00


All Patients are able to obtain medical assistance outside of normal surgery hours, by contacting the out of hours services on 111.

All patients of the practice can cancel their appointment by telephoning or texting the appointment cancellation line: 01225 860025 – by giving their full name, date & time of their appointment and who the appointment is with.
EXTENDED HOURS
The practice provides patients with a full range of NHS services, including Extended Hours, which are appointments outside the normal working day, as follows:

	Practice Site
	Extended Hours availability

	The Health Centre, Bradford on Avon
	Monday evenings 18.30 to 20.00                   & two early mornings 0730 to 0800

	Winsley Health Centre
	Wednesday evenings 1830 to 20.00

	St Damian’s Surgery
	Monday evenings 18.30 to 20.00


PATIENT PARTICIPATION

The practice has an active Patient Participation Group (PPG) who, for many years, has met on a regular basis to learn more about health and the practice.  The group works with the practice to develop and improve services and often comes up with ideas of how things could be done better.

The practice recognises the excellent work carried out by the PPG and appreciates the strong relationship it has with the practice.  The practice regularly consults with the PPG prior to making changes to services and values the feedback received.

The PPG meet four times a year, at an evening meeting - with the committee meeting a further 4 times.  

Patients can join or find out more information about the PPG:

· By e-mail ppgboam@orangehome.co.uk
· By completing a registration form at the surgery/via the website

There is also information about the PPG on the practice website http://www.boamhp.co.uk/ppg.aspx  and in the PPG patient information leaflet at the surgery.
The PPG also have strong links with other groups in the town, the most recent additions are the Senior Citizens Forum and the Link scheme.
The PPG and the Practice recognise that not all patients are able to attend meetings and therefore the membership of the PPG is primarily patients who have more time (the elderly/retired).  Therefore, in 2011, the practice chose to create a Patient Reference Group (PRG).  This new group would be a virtual group to enable the practice to communicate with patients via e-mail, who did not have time to attend PPG meetings at the Practice.  The new group would be in-addition to the current PPG.

The Patient Reference Group has been given the name ‘Patients Voice’ and the group is made up of a cross section of the practice population.  The group is involved in decisions about the range and quality of the services at the practice, mainly through the annual patient questionnaire.
DEVELOPING THE ‘PATIENT VOICE’

The e-mail address for the ‘patient voice’ e-mail group is: boamhp.patientvoice@nhs.net.

The group has been publicised (poster/flyers) in the following ways to invite patients to join the group:

· Waiting rooms at all 4 practice sites

· New patient registration packs

· Local pharmacies

· Local Library

· Local Nursing Home

· Local Schools

Patients have also been invited to attend this new group by:

· Article in the Practice Newsletter

· Message on repeat prescriptions 

· Printed on the back of appointment cards 
· On the practice website 

· PPG meetings & and to all PPG members individually

· A text message was sent to every patient over the age of 15, who had a mobile phone number on their records, inviting them to join the group and letting them know how to find out more information.  4440 texts were sent.

· An article was put into popular local community booklets 

· Local town website

In addition, some patients who gave the General Manager feedback about the services at the surgery were also invited to join the e-mail group.

The aim of choosing so many methods of communication at the beginning was to recruit members from all areas of the community.  The members of the e-mail group needed to have various social and cultural backgrounds which reflected the practice population.
Once patients had registered their interest they received more information, on how the group would work, via the ‘out of office’ message of the Patient Voice e-mail group.

While patients were registering, the practice reviewed its practice population so that it could understand what ‘type’ of patients were needed to be represented in the e-mail group.

Since December 2012, there has been a small increase in the practice population from 20,327 in 2012 to 20,379 in 2013 & 20771 in March 2014
The practice population is defined as:

	Demographic
	Number of Patients
	% of Practice Population

	Sex

Male

Female
	10120
10651
	49
51

	Age

Under 16

16-44 years

45-64 years

65-74 years

75+ years 
	3595
6401
5880
2548
2347
	17
30

28

12

11

	Ethnic Origin 

(of those patients who have this recorded)
White/White British

Indian

Black African

Chinese

Pakistani

Vietnamese

Bangladeshi

Black Caribbean
	9908
23
38
89
1

3
20
7
	48

Less than 1
Less than 1
Less than 1
Less than 1
Less than 1
Less than 1
Less than 1

	Suffering from a Chronic Disease:

Asthma

Diabetes

COPD

CHD

Hypertension
	1417
890
285
724
3429
	7

4

1

3

17

	Smoking

(of those patients who have this recorded)
Smoker

Ex-smoker

Never smoked
	2365
4257
10774
	11

21

52

	Other

Physical Disability

Carer
	96
361
	Less than 1
2


PRACTICE COMMUNITY

As the practice is split across two towns, Bradford on Avon & Melksham, the surgery was keen to understand its practice community further.  To do this, information was obtained from the Office of National Statistics.  

This data shows the practice population does not have much income, employment deprivation or health deprivation, compared to other areas:
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The two differences between the Towns related to Education & Crime, where Melksham has more deprivation in Education and Bradford on Avon rated as having more crime (this has been the same since 2010):
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More information on the local area can be found by using the ‘Neighbourhood summary’ on the right hand side of the website below:
http://www.neighbourhood.statistics.gov.uk/dissemination/LeadPage.do?pageId=1001&tc=1395399385639&a=3&b=6275314&c=SN12+7NZ&g=498584&i=1001x1012x1013&j=6313816&m=1&p=7&q=1&r=0&s=1395399385639&enc=1 
The practice also looked at things that were unique to the practice area compared to other surgeries, for example did it have a traveller community or did it have any big variations in cultural/religious differences, etc

After review, the practice identified that it had a unique residential boat population, due to the location of the canal.  It also had a higher number of public boarding school patients with Monkton and Stonar Schools being in the area.  The practice also identified that as Bradford on Avon is a tourist town, the number of temporary residents would be higher, especially in the summer season.

DEMOGRAPHICS OF THE ‘PATIENT VOICE’

Since December 2012, we are pleased to have recruited over 100 members to the patient voice e-mail group.  The population of the e-mail group can be defined as:

	Demographic
	Number of Patients in the e-mail group
	Percentage of patients in practice population

	Sex

Male

Female
	47
58
	49

51

	Age

Under 16

16-44 years

45-64 years

65-74 years

75+ years
	1
13
51
28
12
	17

30

28

12

11

	Ethnic Origin 

(of those patients who have this recorded)
White/White British

Indian

Black African

Chinese

Pakistani

Vietnamese

Bangladeshi

Black Caribbean
	93
0

0

0

0

0

0

0
	48

Less than 1

Less than 1
Less than 1
Less than 1
Less than 1
Less than 1
Less than 1

	Suffering from a Chronic Disease:

Asthma

Diabetes

COPD

CHD

Hypertension
	14
7

1

9

38
	7

4

1

3

17

	Smoking

Smoker

Ex-smoker

Never smoked
	8
48

75
	11

21

52


	Other

Physical Disability

Carer
	0
8
	Less than 1

2


New members to the group are asked some additional information.  This is to understand the demographics of the Patient Voice even further.  

Understandably, not all members of the group were willing to answer this question but those that did are as follows:

	Demographic
	Number of patients

	Accommodation

Owner/mortgaged

Rented

Living with a Parent
	33
5

0

	Marital Status

Single

Married

Divorced

Widowed

Co-habitating
	6
34

3

1

1

	Employment status

Employed

Unemployed and looking for work

At school or in full time education

Unable to work due to long term sickness

Looking after your home/family

Retired from paid work
	20
4

1

1

2

16


MATCHING THE DEMOGRAPHICS 

Initially members of the Patient Voice did not reflect the practice population demographic data.  

To address this, doctors selected appropriate patients who they felt would be interested in joining the group.  A telephone call was made to the patient to see if they would like to take part.

Of those who were telephoned the majority of patients agreed to be part of the e-mail group.  Two patients would liked to have joined but were unable to (one person currently had problems with her internet connection & one person did not have access to a computer).  Instead both were invited to attend future meetings of the PPG.

The patients who were specifically contacted were either of a certain age (44 years and younger), had a particular health condition (anxiety, hearing loss, a mild disability, etc) and some were contacted because of where they lived (in a boat on the canal, etc).

The practice made contact with both public boarding schools to make further links so that they are aware students, in addition to having the ability to talk with the GPs who attended twice a week, could also contribute independently via the e-mail group.

The practice also decided to implement a new system of patient feedback for temporary residents (patients who are only registered with the practice for 1 day to 3 months).  This would happen by the practice telephoning five temporary resident patients, every month, who have recently received treatment at the practice.  

The patients would be asked specific questions, including: how did they made contact with the practice in the first instance, how helpful was the receptionist, how easy was the registration process, how easy was it to obtain an appointment and how well did the consultation go with the Nurse/GP, plus a opportunity to give any other comments.  The results from these ‘mini’ surveys, would enable the practice to learn about what things went well and to learn about which services needed improvement.

Finally, on reviewing all the data around the community and the demographics, the practice was pleased that in the e-mail group there was at least one patient in each of the desired groups.  This would enable the feedback from the Patient Voice to be reflective of the general practice population.

MOVING FORWARD WITH THE PATIENT VOICE

Once the e-mail group was established with good number of members, the practice started its e-mail communication.  
Between December 2011 & March 2012 the members of the group received at least 5 e-mails.  The subject of these e-mails were based around asking the patient voice members for their comments/assistance in setting up a new patient survey and subsequently advising on the actions from the results of the survey.

This same process has been repeated between December 2012 & March 2013 & between December 2013 & March 2014.  The detail of these e-mails are as follows:

1st e-mail

Patient Voice members were asked to provide comments on the questionnaire so that the practice could create a new survey based on the patients feedback.  
The response to this e-mail was excellent, we received many replies. Of these replies a number of patients’ comments needed a personal response.  Below are a few of the comments:

	“….. I think this kind of questionnaire is excellent as it provides two-way communication with the Practice patients.  Nothing much to add to last year's template, except that you might want to gather information on whether patients knew they could  attend other surgeries in the Practice  than the one they normally use , if that meant they could see their nominated GP quicker. This is a very good option and one I have used several times….. “
“….Under Section 2 have the same categories i.e. either "sometimes difficult" “always difficult" or "not very easy" "not easy at all".  Extended hours - an additional question "have you used this service?" before asking patients to rate it…”

“…As a fair few of the people filling this form in may be quite aged and possibly with sight issues I think the font size is rather small…..”

“….How often have you seen a nurse in the last month/year   upto 1-3 times     upto 5 times  6 or more times, how happy have you been with this service? …..”


All patient comments were discussed between the Management Team on Tuesday 11.2.14.  It was agreed that the e-mail group was still an excellent way to communicate with patients and the Practice was very pleased with the response.  It was also acknowledged that acting on any comments received, by the patients, was also very important.

It was agreed that the draft practice survey for this year would use the same questions as last year (which were based around communication & convenience), but that it would also include new questions around seeing the Doctor at another site, asking patients if they had used Extended Hours service before and a number of questions to evaluate the service provided by the Nurses. It was also agreed to increase the font size as some text in the previous questionnaire was too small.
2nd e-mail

From 18.02.14 the questionnaire was made available on the practice website, in a prominent position, inviting any patient to complete and return by Thursday 7.3.14. Questionnaires were also distributed around the 4 practice sites, with the receptionist at the smaller sites personally handing them to patients to complete.

Members of the e-mail group (and members of the Patient Participation Group) were sent their 2nd e-mail asking them to (if they wish) go to the website and complete the questionnaire.  
The survey was made available for patients to complete.  This year 504 questionnaires were completed.
Once the results of the survey had been collated they were discussed with the Doctors during wc 17.3.14 so that the proposed actions could be agreed.

The results showed that the main areas for improvements were around the difficulties to contact the appointments desk at The Health Centre (BOA) between 8.30-10.30am and continuity with the same Doctor.
The results also showed that more thought/investigation was needed to understand the following areas: Service provided by the Admin/Reception team, length of wait in the waiting room when waiting for an appointment & how to retain the ‘personal touch’ when we are a large practice.
The results also showed that the majority of patients are thrilled with the service provided by the practice and 89 patients even took the time to provide a positive comment at the bottom of the survey. 
After discussions with the Doctors and the Management Team, a number of the proposed actions were agreed, ready to be shared with the patient voice e-mail group for their comments.

3rd e-mail

The 3rd e-mail to the group was sent out on 21.3.14 and provided members with the full results of the survey.  It also asked patients for their feedback around the actions the practice would like to propose that were in response to the survey results.

The feedback received by patients in response to the 4th e-mail have been positive.  

Some of the comments are:
	“…I do find your constant striving to tweak the service very impressive…”
“…What a super job you have all made of producing this information in such a clear lay out….would it be practical to indicate (to patients) what delays there are for Doctors and Nurses appointments…”
“…Overall, this must be seen as very encouraging…could there be a separate reception desk ….ensuring that there is someone to give priority to patients stood at the counter?....”


We will ensure that the comments above regarding ‘wait times’ and ‘separate reception desk’ will be incorporated into the next practice survey regarding ‘Admin /Reception Team & length of wait in waiting area’ which is already on the action plan.

See APPENDIX A for the full results of the survey & the proposed actions 

4th e-mail

This report (and the survey results) will be published onto the practice website by 18.04.2014 for patients to access.

In addition posters will be put up in the surgeries (while making sure an entry is put into the next Patient Newsletter & a message on patients repeat prescriptions) to inform patients it is there.

The Patient Participation Group members will receive a copy of this report via e-mail.

The 4h e-mail will be sent to members of the patient voice e-mail group, to provide them with a copy of this report.  They will be thanked for their excellent input and assistance with the process.  They will also be given the actions listed in priority order, together with their implementation dates.

SUMMARY

The practice believes it has been successful in creating a productive e-mail group, which easily sits alongside the valued & already established, Patient Participation Group. 

It is pleased to be able to give more patients the opportunity to easily provide feedback to improve services.  In 2014 we will concentrate on promoting the e-mail group to increase the membership so that it is as fully representative of the practice as possible (age, gender & ethnicity) and will make use of this forum to continue to connect with the patients. 

The Practice would particularly like to engage with the younger population 18 to 24 year olds, together with the follow two age ranges; 25 to 34 & 35-44.  The practice will continue to look into new ways of doing this.
As promised, the practice will implement the agreed changes with the aim to improve the identified services.  The practice also promises to continue with it’s commitment to carry on doing the ‘things that work’ and to continually try new approaches to improve services that could be better.

The practice would like to thank everyone who has played their part in this process and for making it a success!
Michelle Coleman

General Manager
10.4.14
1

